MINUTES
City of Newport
Infrastructure Task Force Meeting
City Hall Conference Room “A”
Thursday, December 19, 2013

Task Force Members Present: David Allen, Ralph Busby, Mark Saelens, Fred Springsteen, and Mark McConnell.
Task Force Members Absent: Patricia Patrick-Joling (excused).

City Staff Present: City Manager Spencer Nebel, former Interim City Manager Ted Smith, Interim Finance Director Bob
Gazewood, Public Works Director/City Engineer Tim Gross, Community Development Director Derrick Tokos, and Executive
Assistant Wanda Haney.

Audience Members: Citizens: Ellen Bristow and Carla Perry. Media: Larry Coonrod of Lincoln County Dispatch.

L. Call to Order.  Allen called the meeting to order at 3:05 p.m. He noted that this was the tenth and final meeting of the
Task Force in which we will finish up our recommendations. He said it has been a fairly intensive process with the Task Force
meeting over the past five months. Introductions were made around the table and of the audience members. Allen noted that it
is going to be a fairly intensive discussion process; but public comment time is reserved at the end. He suggested that if the
audience members had a pressing question that they really wanted to get clarification on, to raise their hand and Allen will
make sure they get an answer on it; but just general public comment will be reserved until the end. Allen noted that Patrick-
Joling was excused from this meeting due to a personal commitment; but he added that there will be a joint meeting of the Task
Force and the City Council on January 6, 2014, the first City Council meeting of the year; and all the Task Force members will
be there as well as the Council members. Patrick-Joling said that she will be there; and she will be able to put on the record
anything that she wishes at that point. Allen noted that City Manager Nebel would be joining the meeting shortly.

II. Approval of Minutes from the December 5, 2013, Meeting.

MOTION was made by McConnell, seconded by Springsteen, to approve the meeting minutes of December 5, 2013, as
presented. The motion carried unanimously in a voice vote.

III. Finish Formulating Recommendations. Again, Allen noted the joint meeting of the Task Force and City Council on
January 6%. He mentioned that on the back table were several handouts for distribution. First, the working draft document that
was posted on the website already with the resolution establishing the Task Force back in June and along with that the five-
year rate increase scenario that Gross had prepared about a year and a half ago that we have been working off of for the past
couple of years. Then there were some handouts from Gazewood; and Allen asked Gazewood to go into greater detail what
these were. Gazewood noted that on the first group that we discussed, which was the $9 million every three years four times,
he changed the terminology in the top corner on the left side and redefined what those were (water option 1 and wastewater
option 1). Before he had different option numbers there; otherwise it’s exactly the same. Allen confirmed with Gazewood that
those were from the November 21% meeting. Allen asked Gazewood to go through what the changes are between the old and
new documents so that the group could understand. Gazewood explained that on water option 2, which is shown in the blue
box at the top, what is different here is rather than doing $9 million every three years for four times because of the bank-
qualified $10 million threshold and other bonding needs of the City, he looked at a different approach saying let’s do $6
million for the first two years giving Urban Renewal an opportunity to get some funding in it. You can always go above the
$10 million, but what happens is you have to say that you are whenever you take a bond issue out; it’s a higher interest rate and
banks can’t take tax credit back on debt cost. So to allow that room, he did the $6 million for the first two years split $1.5
million between the two funds. Then beginning in the third year, go back to $9 million three times. Based on this schedule, it
ends up being a $3 million reduction in the amount; rather than $36 million, it will be a total of $33 million. Gazewood
explained that the other difference here is that the first years between 2014-19, the rate increase would drop from 5% to 4.5%
between the first schedule that we saw (Option 1) and Option 2 because of the lesser debt service on the $6 million issue. Then
the balance of the timeframe there would be the same. Gazewood explained that on the wastewater, the yellow boxes, the
factors aren’t really different in terms of percentage because for one we started out with a lower rate of increase in sewer of
4%, so that’s sustained. He said that the one thing just to keep in mind is that as you get into the out years, you can always
continue more bonding because the ending fund balance would support more debt.

Allen recalled that there was a discussion, although we weren’t going to get into any policy discussion, about the 10% deal if
for instance the fee-in-lieu of wasn’t going back into the General Fund and how that would impact the rates and he asked
Gazewood if he was able to do that quick calculation. Gazewood said that turned out to be a little more complicated than he
thought so he doesn’t have those finished schedules on that. Allen asked if he would have those available for posting; and
Gazewood said he would do that and would have an explanation to send out. Allen noted that we didn’t want to get into the
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details of how that would work from the budgetary standpoint, we just wanted to see what the number would look like. He
said if Gazewood could provide that number and handout to Haney, she will post it on the website as part of the meeting
materials for today and then the Council and everyone else can look at it for next year. Busby asked if there was any way that
Gazewood could give the Task Force a rough idea; and the reason he said that is because we are going to make suggestions,
and that might qualify that as a good or bad suggestion. Gazewood said that he thought it was a possibility that the first four
years the rate could drop to about a 3% increase; but then because of the balance that you are carrying into the next sequential
years, it ends up being less. So, it might impact the rates a little bit more for a bit of an adjustment in that sixth year out.
Gazewood said that he wanted to make sure all of his numbers are right. Allen said that he guessed what Gazewood is saying
that if we look at that option, it might have an impact in lessening the rate in the first four years, we don’t know the extent to
which yet; but that might not happen quite as much after the fourth year and might actually increase it to some extent or
stabilize it.

McConnell had a follow-up question to that. He noted that we have this chart that Gross created showing the rates in the
pathway that we set out upon earlier and wondered if Gazewood had done any projections of what the water rate is going to
look like if we follow the plans you have in your options. Gazewood said that he didn’t do that. McConnell thought that
would be really helpful to the City Council. Gazewood said you could imagine if you did that and stay with the numbers that
he had, it would be a horrendous balance building up. McConnell said what he is saying is what would happen to the water
rates if you went 4.5% until 2019 and 4% on wastewater. What would a person’s water bill look like? Gazewood said that he
didn’t have that specific type data because it is affected by water meter size and stuff like that. Allen said that he asked
Gazewood if he could do that. That is something that came up; what would it look like in hard numbers. Allen said the reason
why he included that last page that shows the 5-year scenario was so we can at least see what it looks like. Again, if the rate
increases are going to be more than 5%, maybe 10% or whatever, you can just kind of look at the numbers and double it to
some extent. He said that at least this gives us a framework to work off of. McConnell wondered if Gross could use this
spreadsheet that he has already and plug in another column. Gross said this doesn’t identify everybody, but you can say that
90% of your users have %-inch meters and use 5,000 gallons, and this is what your rate would be in a given year. That’s why
there are some quotes at the bottom (3/4-inch meter at 5,000 gallons). Allen said that we have the ability to do that today; we
have the utility bill calculator here in case we need it. McConnell said just like this chart, it gives the Council an idea of what
kind of water rate you are projecting on most people. Allen said we will do that. Whatever recommendation we come up with
today, if that incorporates some type of rate increase based on Gazewood’s handout then between now and the Council meeting
we can extrapolate that out and probably have a handout for the Council, the public, and the Task Force that shows with
Gazewood’s new scenario what that looks like similar to what Gross did. He thinks that could easily be prepared between now
and the next Council meeting for discussion in January. Gross noted that when we made an adjustment and said we are
changing the rate by 5%; we adjusted the base rate by 5%, we adjusted the rate per thousand by 5%. It sounds a little strange;
but it’s not an exact translation of “you pay this,” and it’s going to be 5%; it’s actually going to be something a little bit less.
When you actually do the math, that’s what happens. McConnell thought that people need to realize that this proposal is to
keep the rates where they are right now and then only increase by 4.5% and 4% rather than dropping back to where they were
two years ago. Gross agreed that you can’t drop back. McConnell continued that people need to see what that really means.
Their bills are not going to be less than they are this year; they’re going to go up still, but how much. They’re not going to go
up as much. Gross said an important thing to remember is that two years ago the wastewater fund was operating in the red; and
the rate increase brought it into the black. Anything we did in addition to rate increases since then has been for infrastructure.
He said we can’t move backward. McConnell reiterated that people need to understand that their rates are still going to be
higher.

Allen agreed. He said he wouldn’t speak for Gazewood, but he thought that Gazewood would probably say that if we had
started two years ago with a different scenario according to the way Gazewood is working off these kinds of projections, it
might not have been the kind of rate increase that occurred the past couple of years; it might have been something different.
Allen noted that those are policy choices that were made two years ago. He’s sure that Gazewood has some different
perspective on that; but at least now he is providing it for moving forward. Allen said he’s not going to be the one to say what
happened two years ago was the only thing that could have been done; but he thinks if Gazewood had been around, with his
perspective it could have been done differently. McConnell asked about the infrastructure fees, and Gross said we have always
talked about the infrastructure fees increasing by 5%. McConnell asked, and the stormwater fee up 5% as well. Gross said that
is what our original discussion was a couple of years back. He doesn’t think we have ever really talked about those two
particular fees in this discussion very much; we have always focused on water and wastewater rates. Those two particular fees
are not sustaining an operational fund. He changed that and said that the stormwater fee is; it funds the stormwater operations.
The infrastructure fee isn’t. It’s used for capital construction. It’s a little bit more fluid in'what you decide to do with it. Allen
said we would be able to discuss that in further detail as we go through these bullet points.

To continue, Allen noted that one of the handouts is a printout of the webpage with all of the materials that are posted there.
You can see the list, and it is going to get even longer after today’s meeting; but we’ll probably include this as part of the
documents that are forwarded on to the Council so they can see all the materials that are available. And finally, he asked
Busby to explain what he had prepared with the title of Oregon Coast Water and Sewer Rate Comparison. Busby noted that
Patrick-Joling had volunteered to go out and try to obtain the rates from other coastal cities on their water and sewer, which she
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collected about twenty pages worth of documents. He said that, as you would imagine, they are all different. Different cities
include different things in their fee structures. Some measure their water in cubic feet, and others in gallons. Some come with
a certain amount of water provided in the base fee. Not all use the same meter sizes. What Busby tried to do was take all of
that information and try to turn “apples and oranges” into “apricots.” What he got is what you see in front of you, and that’s
why all the disclaimers at the bottom. He said he can’t guarantee the accuracy of it; but he did the best he could to put it
together based on a 6,000 gallon current Newport bill, which happened to be his. That is why he used the one he did that
shows $107. He hopes as close as he could come, those are comparable. He said that the backup data for this, about twenty
pages worth, will be on the website. Allen thanked Busby for doing that. He said that he thought that Patrick-Joling asked him
if we had a discussion about that, and he told her to check with Gross as well. He asked Gross if she had a chance to do that
yet; and Gross said that she had not. Gross noted that he brought a couple of extra handouts that might be helpful. All they do
is look at the water piece of it. One was done for Newport using last year’s rates. Again, it just breaks out the water piece of
it; so it takes all those extra fees out. It breaks everything down basically on a cost per gallon basis. He thought it might be
useful to take a look at it because then it compares to cities all across the state; not just in the coastal area. He explained that
then there was another comparison done by EWEB (Eugene Water and Electric) that does something similar. McConnell
noted that Busby’s chart isn’t that far off from this one that Gross provided because it is %-inch meter with 5,000 gallons.
Busby said the only difference is another thousand gallons. He just picked the 6,000 because that is what his bill is. Gazewood
noted that a $107 bill with 6,000 galions is the average bill. The first 1,000 gallons of water is included in the base fee, and
then you would calculate the remaining 5,000 gallons at $3.45 per thousand gallons. The sewer is on a full 6,000.

Gross asked at what point in our meeting it would be appropriate to suggest a potential additional recommendation. Allen said
he was going to go through what his thoughts were, and then we could decide as a group. This morning he was trying to think
about how to approach this. He summed up that those were the materials that were handed out. Haney will post everything on
the website. Allen noted that the document we are going to be working off of, the working draft, is something that Tokos,
Gazewood, Smith, Saelens, and Allen put together last week based on the discussions we had at the meeting on November 7%
when we started formulating the recommendations with the flipchart notes. Then we added to that at our December 5%
meeting. Allen put together a document that compiled everything and then they all met and what you have in front of you on
the screen and in print is the document that Tokos fine-tuned to work off of today. Basically it is just compiling everything we
have talked about. We haven’t voted on anything. These are just things we put on the flipchart notes for discussion, and then
we can decide what we want to do with it. Allen said the group could approach this in a number of ways. His thought is that it
is a fairly concise document. We should probably just go through each paragraph and bullet point and then decide as a group if
this language is articulating the issue clear enough. Not that we’re going to support it or not support it; but we want to at least
make sure that what we are articulating is clear, and then we can decide if we agree with it or not. He said we could approach
each item that way and then just decide. We can go through the Mission Statement, which obviously is something the Council
adopted; then go through the general assumptions; we can fix up the language if necessary; and then say do we support this.
He said hopefully we will have a consensus; and when he says consensus he not only means the Task Force members but the
staff as well. If we don’t have a consensus, maybe we can note that and kind of set it aside for a while; but try to get through
the entire document. Then we can add on the additional recommendations, and Tokos can input those in his PowerPoint,
which is something that he can revise as we go through this and say if it's something we can support or not. Then perhaps if
we have time (and he thought we should definitely make time) we can see if we want to prioritize things as a group. If we
can’t do it as a group and there is not a consensus, maybe people will decide if they can support something or not; and maybe
we’ll decide if there is a minority position on a particular issue and kind of go from there. Allen said he was going to try to
keep it fluid. He didn’t think we have to try to set into any particular process here. He added, unless folks think we can do it
differently that would be more efficient. He said that’s the way he looked at it; just kind of to get the ball rolling. He said if
everyone was comfortable with that, let’s just start; and we can adjust it as time goes on. He suggested starting at the top of the
first page and just go through everything and say if it looks good and then move on and decide if we can support something or
not.

Allen noted that the Mission Statement is something that the Council had revised on April 1, 2013. He said if we want perhaps
we can adjust the Mission Statement so the Council could consider it next year, or we can leave it alone and let the Council
deal with that next year. He just wanted to put it in there because it sets the framework; and Springsteen suggested having
something like that at the top, and this is what we pulled out. Everyone wanted to include it; so Allen said we will just say
“okay to include.”

Allen said that next are the general assumptions that we put together based on what the discussions were over the past several
meetings. He asked Tokos to go through it and read it, and we can decide if it articulates the issue well enough or whether we
want to adjust the wording. Tokos read the first assumption that “the City has a responsibility to fund the maintenance and
improvements of its capital assets.” Tokos said that is just capturing or recognizing that that is a general assumption of the
Task Force in moving forward. Allen asked if everyone felt comfortable that that is capturing what we have been trying to do
over the past five months. Everyone was okay with that.

Tokos said that we then move into what we are talking about in terms of capital assets. He noted that the group spent a fair
amount of time talking about this. He read the list of capital assets: water, wastewater, and stormwater infrastructure, streets,
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rights-of-way, and city facilities. It notes that the issue of rolling stock was discussed, but is not factored into the Task Force’s
recommendations. McConnell made a correction of leaving the “s” off of Task Force prior to recommendations because he
thought that was easier to say. Allen agreed.

Tokos read the third assumption, which was the annual investments to upgrade capital assets. Water and wastewater were $1.5
million each per year. We didn’t have a figure for stormwater due to lack of capital facilities plan, and the dedicated funding
source is sufficient to cover maintenance only. For streets we just talked about maintenance only, and dedicated funding
sources are applied to maintenance of existing streets or are used as match for grants to construct capital projects. McConnell
thought we should assign a number to those last three bullets even city facilities. Either we say it is an estimate of what we
think is needed but is not there yet, or we say how much we are spending right now. Gross said that we can’t answer the
question because we haven’t done the research to be able to answer it; even though we are in the process of doing the research.
He suggested that maybe instead of putting a number in, we defer it to a later date and ask a future group to maybe look at our
options that were in our recommendations in a year or two and review them and replug that in and see how we are doing. He
said that when we finish our stormwater system master plan, we will have a much better handle on this. McConnell said
maybe the dollar amounts needed to make that pian should be put there. Allen said what he thought McConnell was saying,
and he agreed, is we don’t have the hard numbers, but part of one of our recommendations could be to task the City staff over
the next year to work in formulating some numbers that would be useful; and that could be a recommendation as part of our
near-term recommendations. Allen said that could be an additional recommendation if we don’t have it. Tokos said we have it,
and he can work it in. Gross said they did research to figure out where the $1.5 million comes from and he can explain where
that calculated amount came about; otherwise we would just be shooting in the dark, and he would hate to defend that.
McConnell said but you have some idea of how much money you need just to get the information to figure out how much you
need to spend in the future. Gross said we already have those master plans in place and he can look at his CIP and tell you how
much he is spending on it; it is somewhere around $300 thousand. Saelens asked if we couldn’t plug in for each of those three
how much we are currently spending and at least we know we need to be somewhere above that to do better. Busby said that
whatever we do, it has to roll up to what we are actually asking for in the end. He said if he came in off the street one of the
questions he would ask is where did you come up with $3 million; why is it that? He noted, as Gross said, you can justify
pretty clearly how much everything in the CIP costs in water and wastewater; not so much in the others. But, we have to be
able to roll to that number. Saelens said that is kind of what he is saying; if we discover that we’ve been spending $2 million
on stormwater and we plug in some amount smaller than that; that’s not enough. Gross said that we aren’t spending any
money on stormwater capital improvements; all we do is maintain. Saelens said, but we could put how much we are currently
spending. Gross said, yes, zero; all we do is maintain stormwater.

Tokos said it would be appropriate to put zero under stormwater, streets, and City facilities with respect to capital
improvements because that’s not assumed; there are no capital improvement dollars. Saelens said that was a good point.
McConnell thought it was a mistake not to assign some kind of goal figure there, though, because you don’t want to ignore
those three things. Tokos said he understood what McConnell was saying. Gross said the infrastructure fee is not accounted
anywhere in those numbers right now; and that generates something like $450 thousand a year that we can use for stormwater
and street improvement projects. So, the question becomes how much we should be spending in each of those each year. The
infrastructure fee would consequently be adjusted to meet that need. McConnell said maybe they could all be combined and
have a number that is going in there now or how much is planned in the future because if you don’t set some dollars aside and
put that in there, the Council. . . Gross said what we may be able to do then is do that for each section. We talked about we
have a goal of $1.5 million for water; we invested $400 thousand this year, and in wastewater we invested $300 thousand. He
said something like that with “this is where we are at when we made this, and this is what our goal is.” Busby said that would
be good. Springsteen added, reviewable every year. Gross said you do that each year; and Springsteen said because it is going
to change because of inflation and everything else. Allen said it will be something that we will include in the near-term
recommendation. He thought that Tokos said we might be able to plug that in; some of the ones that are noted right after this.

McConnell said if you don’t anticipate using any of the dollars you are generating through this scenario that Gazewood gave
us, then you do know how much money you have coming in because you have an infrastructure fee and stormwater fee; and
you know they are going to increase 5%. You do know how much money is going to be assigned to that in the next few years;
and if that’s not going to increase by adding extra dollars then we could put that amount in. Gross said there is a bit of a fallacy
in the $1.5 million because you are saying that is what you need, but ten years from now you need that plus the cost of
construction index inflation for that same year; and then you are talking $1.7 million or something. Under that argument, you
have to adjust for that annually. McConnell said you could say that in here; “annual investments to upgrade capital assets were
to be assumed as follows™ and we need to add then that there should be an annual inflationary increase to this number. Smith
said the other thing to consider is that to his knowledge none of the money that Gross takes in for City facilities can be used for
buildings.

So that it is clear, Tokos added “(2013 dollars)” following water and wastewater. McConnell asked what we are spending in

2013 in stormwater and can’t we just put that in there. Allen said if Gross has something, we can plug it in. McConnell said
the same thing for streets and City facilities. Gross said he doesn’t have it for City facilities. McConnell said Gross has a
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budget for maintenance. Gross said that is only for maintenance. That $1.5 million doesn’t cover water maintenance. That’s
where the problem is; we keep mixing terminology here. We’re talking about investing in capital improvement projects.

Allen noted that we put 2013 dollars for water and wastewater. He added that Gross had said he might have some numbers for
stormwater and can plug something in. You can plug something in for streets; perhaps something general. For City facilities,
you will put “0” for now. That will take care of our general assumptions. But then what we’ll do in our potential near-term
recommendations is have a recommendation saying we would like to have the Council and the staff work toward setting some
benchmarks or future goals to address those items more clearly and how to get there; and we’ll just leave it at that. That covers
the issue that McConnell brought up and it makes it clear that we would like to see the Council and the City staff work on those
three items for capital improvements. He thought that was a fair enough way to address it. We don’t want to get into details;
leave it up to the staff and the Council over the next year to two to work that out. He thought that was a fair recommendation.
Allen asked McConnell if that addressed his concern. McConnell said if you go back to page 3 under long-term
recommendations, maybe the first bullet point and the fourth need to be moved into short-term as a result of what you just said.
Allen said we are going to be moving stuff around. He asked if Tokos had that captured. Tokos said he is going to tweak this
a little bit, but is just putting placeholders in for now and will go back. Allen said that Gross is going to give Tokos numbers
for stormwater and streets maintenance. Gross said that for City facilities we have to describe it differently. Allen asked Gross
why he doesn’t plug in for City facilities what we spent on maintenance that way we at least have an analogy. Tokos said if
it’s okay, he would prefer on City facilities to just go with zero and just note no dedicated funding source for capital
improvement projects but maintenance... Allen said that after maintenance only you could put in parentheses the amount we
are spending on maintenance perhaps just so people know. Allen’s suggestion was since City facilities has zero amount for
future capital improvements, we should at least note at the very end of that sentence or second sentence and put in parentheses
“for maintenance only purposes this is what the City spent” because at least they’ll know we are spending something. He said
it’s not like there is a zero for everything; it’s a zero for capital improvements. Allen said that Gross can figure out what that
number is so by the time we finish this draft up for the Council we can plug in the numbers.

McConnell didn’t think that we should put down zero because we are making a recommendation to the Council to say “you
need to find these extra dollars because City facilities have been neglected and will continue to be.” It is a huge capital
investment. Allen said it is zero in 2013 dollars. The recommendation will come afterwards; these are the assumptions. That
will be part of the recommendation; you are combining both. This is just the assumptions of what we are working off of before
our recommendations. He asked Tokos after zero dollars to put “2013 dollars” to note that for 2013 we are spending zero
dollars; the recommendations that McConnell is talking about, we can put into the near-term recommendations that talks about
we need to find a way to increase those dollars above zero. McConnell said that $1.5 million under water and wastewater are
not dollars we are spending right now; those are recommendations. Gross said that is what we recommended that we should be
spending to keep up with things; it is far less than that. McConnell said those numbers are what we are recommending need to
be generated on an annual basis.

Gross said maybe we just need a whole other section like this; one that says this is what we spend right now, and this is what
we thing we should. It would be cleaner; right now we are confusing the two. We could have one right after the other; this is
2013, this is our recommendation. Saelens said it would be helpful to see that comparison. Busby said that is a very good way
to do that. McConnell thought you could come up with a number even though it might not be very accurate. Gross said it
would be general; and McConnell agreed. Gross said maybe we could put a disclaimer and say we are clarifying that and in
the next couple of years that number will get much more definitive. Allen asked if Gross hasn’t really been able to work up
what is the annual investment needed for City facilities similar to what he did for water and wastewater; and is that something
that he won’t be able to work up until he gets more direction from Council. Gross said it won’t be until he has the ability of
staff to do it. Saelens said to show what we are spending for maintenance, but then leave it blank for capital improvements
because we don’t have an estimate yet. Allen said then we will put in a recommendation that what we would like to see
happen is to get that number. Gross said if we do it internally, over the course of the next year we will probably be able to
come up with some sort of facilities plan or will assess each building and say “I think in this amount of time, we will need to
do that and it costs this.” We’ll do that for each building. It will kind of give us an annual number; at least there is a ballpark
amount to work off of. McConnell said and you would have a plan and it may be that you are generating enough dollars right
now, or you may need to find a new source of dollars for that plan. Gross said all of that is being paid for out of the general
fund.

Tokos had noted to add a bullet for existing capital investments so that will be separate from assumed need for annual
investments moving forward. Gross said this was a little bit more long-term, but right now because we are not making enough
money in water and wastewater to cover those project costs, we are supplementing that with the infrastructure fee. He said the
infrastructure fee can be spent on any kind of infrastructure, and he believes it actually can be spent on buildings too. So as
water and wastewater are holding their own, the infrastructure fee can be used on stormwater, streets, and City facilities things;
and hopefully it will balance our needs out a little bit better by getting the two big users (water and wastewater) to stop taking
all of the money. Saelens asked how much Gross had said that infrastructure fee was. Gross said he thinks it generates $350
thousand a year. McConnell said so in the very least you could take the $350 thousand and distribute it out between
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stormwater, streets, and City facilities by some kind of percentage. Gross said that streets has some funding too, like the gas
tax.

As Allen and Tokos were reworking the draft document, Allen thought it wasn’t capturing what was just talked about. Gross
said you could make two columns; one that says “current expenditure” and one “recommended expenditure.” Others thought
that was another way to do it too. Tokos wondered if we wanted to keep it specific to capital and just drop references to
maintenance or is there any reason to discuss maintenance. Allen asked if we were going to have two separate columns.
Tokos said he could do that; it’s just going to take him a little more time to work that out. Allen wanted to capture what
McConrnell had said. For water, wastewater, stormwater, streets, and City facilities we are going to have a number that says
this is what we are spending right now; and then for each of those we are going to have what we assume we will need for
annual investments in the future. For water and wastewater Gross has already given us $1.5 million; for stormwater, staff will
have to come up with some projections. For streets and City facilities, you’ll have to come up with the same. Allen said that
for the numbers that haven’t been determined yet, the recommendation would be for staff to work with Council if necessary to
come up with those numbers over the course of the next year. Gross said that even those projected numbers we have are 2013
numbers and may need to be adjusted. McConnell said the recommendation could also be to say “apply this stormwater fee
and infrastructure fee toward these three places.” Gross said he wouldn’t do that; the whole purpose of the infrastructure fee is
to make it fluid. Allen said let’s just keep that open-ended for now. He thought McConnell’s points were well-taken and we
are adjusting for that. He said he could see where there was some confusion if we hadn’t separated the two out. Gross said
what the recommendation may be is to adequately fund water and wastewater so that the other fees that are collected for
infrastructure can be used for those other forms of infrastructure that are much more difficult to fund like stormwater, streets,
and City facilities. He said to leave the recommendation like that and it kind of sets the goal for future Councils and Finance
Committees. Allen agreed with Tokos that this isn’t about maintenance, but since City facilities is currently zero; we should at
least reference a number for that just to show something’s being done, even if it’s only maintenance. Gross said to put $100
thousand in there. Allen said it looks kind of odd just to have zero for that; it’s nice to at least reference the maintenance for
that. For the others we have numbers already. Gross said that zero should be $100 thousand. Tokos said no, this should be
zero. Allen said we are talking about capital, and Tokos agreed. Gross said that is capital; we set up a capital projects fund this
year and populated it with $100 thousand from the general fund. Allen agreed that shouldn’t be zero then.

McConnell thought it would be really foolish to go through this whole process that we have gone through and leave out those
three without having some kind of a figure to give to the Council to say these are places you need to also dedicate dollars to
above and beyond what you are doing now. Gross said he can do a quick and dirty. He has eleven major commercial buildings
he maintains, and that’s not including any of the external bathroom facilities. One of those is the water plant, and one is the
wastewater plant; so we could take them off the list. We can make the assumption that we have nine commercial facilities, and
they may cost $5-7 million apiece. What percentage of the initial construction cost should be spent on annual maintenance;
5%, 10%? Maybe we describe it like that. You dedicate 5-7% of the initial construction cost of a facility and annually adjust it
for inflation for long-term maintenance of that facility. Set that as a goal by the City; so when the City builds a new pool and
we spend $7.9 million or whatever it is, we say we can expect to spend between 5-7% of that money each year in order to
ensure that that facility continues to operate forever. He bets an architect can give us that. Allen said for what McConnell was
talking about, before the City Council meeting we are going to have Gross input for stormwater and streets a capital number
that will be general like he has for water and wastewater. Then what Allen is hearing is after we get that plugged in as a
general assumption and when we get to the recommendations, we are going to have some additional stuff to insert based on this
discussion. McConnell said that he thought we want to at least give people something to look at that says “if you are going to
have capital improvement projects in stormwater, streets, and City facilities, this is what you might consider as a number to
apply to it;” whether you can or not right away is not important yet.

Gross said he needed clarification on this though. Like he said, what we accrue in fees and what we spend is not the same. We
collect the infrastructure fee, we collect water and sewer rates, and the stormwater utility fee; but we also pay for projects with
lots of other things. So, when he comes up with these numbers should he only look at those four sources of revenues and say
how much of those four sources we spend each year. It then gets rid if all the extraneous stuff that confuses things. So he just
says this is how much we spend for capital out of stormwater utility fees each year, this is how much we spend in capital out of
the infrastructure fee. Allen thought if Gross just articulates it so we know what he is doing. Gross said that is why he has that
big, long spreadsheet. Busby thought it should delineate all of the capital requirements; where you get it is another question.
Gross said we are just looking at what we need; and Busby added regardless of where you get it.

Allen noted that Spencer Nebel, our new Cit